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Minutes of April 1, 2008


Trustees of the New Castle Common

Meeting Minutes

April 1, 2008
The monthly meeting of the Trustees was held on Tuesday, April 1, 2008 at 7:30 p.m. in the Trustees Room of the Old Town Hall.
Present:  Messrs. Peden, Alfree, Appleby, Castagno, DeAscanis, Gambacorta, Quillen, Viola, Wilson, Yacucci; Ms. Fiske, Ms. Ross, Mr. Taylor, Esq., and Ms. MacDonough, Executive Secretary.  Guests at the meeting were: Mimi Carpenter of the New Castle Weekly, Robert Appleby of the Municipal Services Commission.
Mr. Peden called the meeting to order, followed by a moment of silence.

Calendar Additions:
Quarterly Financial Review will be at 4 p.m. Wednesday April 23.

Outreach Committee will meet 6 p.m. Tuesday April 22.  
Minutes and Treasurer’s Report:
The minutes from the March 4, 2008 meeting were approved as presented with the following clarification:  2008-09 Trust appropriations for the Good Will Fire Company include both operating funds ($85,000) and capital funds ($100,000). The Treasurer’s Report was not available for the meeting.  Both the month-ending March 31 report and the fiscal year close-out report will be sent out prior to the May meeting.
Municipal Services Presentation

MSC needs more capacity to handle electrical demand from south side of town. They evaluated two alternatives: go underground with cables, or build a second substation.  Cost for both is about the same: $7 million.  They chose the latter solution as it would provide critical back-up if the primary unit goes down. They will obtain financing from the Delaware Municipal Electric Corp. (DEMEC) which has an excellent rating and will offer a lower interest rate, possibly under 5%.  After 10-15 years, ownership reverts to MSC; arrangement would be similar to the financing for the police station.  They expect the project to be completed by 2010. Mr. Appleby/MSC request use of an acre of land (200’ X 200’), and access to it, on Trust property near the railroad tracks northwest of Dobbinsville. Mr. Peden asked if MSC has met with residents of Dobbinsville. Mr. Appleby said not as of yet, but that was a good idea. Mr. Wilson asked how far the substation would be from the houses on W. 8th St.; Mr. Appleby said about 500.’ The installation can be shielded with landscaping, and there will not be any noise impact. Issue was assigned to Property Development Committee.  Mr. Taylor asked if the $7 million includes improving the access roads, and if ultimately the unit would belong to the MSC rather than the City.  Answer is yes as to both.
PROPERTY DEVELOPMENT COMMITTEE REPORT - Mr. Alfree reporting:

Dialysis Center
Mr. Taylor will be sending the lease amendment to the tenant shortly.  New lease term starts May 4.

New Castle Sailing Club
There will be a working session with Mr. Taylor and Sailing Club representatives to work out revisions to the draft lease on May 14.

Farmers Market
Richard Stat presented plans for a 10,000 sf addition, parking area improvements, and new signage at Farmers Market to the Property Development Committee, including a three-dimensional model and blueprints.  Part of the proposed project will include water circulation improvements for fire protection.  Property Development recommends that the Board approve these plans.  Mr. Alfree moved that the Board  approve the construction of a 10,000 square foot addition and other improvements described as Phase I and Phase II and presented on plans dated 2/21/06 (with subsequent revisions), and outlined in the accompanying letter and supporting information submitted 3/31/08 by 326 Associates LP and signed by Richard Stat.  Motion carried.

Mr. Taylor spoke with Mr. Stat’s attorney and recommended a motion to allow various financing to occur in a timely fashion.  Mr. Alfree moved to authorize execution by the President and Secretary of appropriate legal and financial documents in support of the Farmers Market addition project prior to the next Trustee Board meeting, pending review and approval by Trust attorney.  Motion carried.
Basin Road Property
A proposal has been made by a group called VSW Paintball (Sue and Tom Ventura, Tim Stetson and Wayne Wright) to develop a recreational paintball facility on this vacant parcel. It is very preliminary and many questions need to be answered, but VSW has put a lot of time and thought into the idea.  They made a presentation to PDC on March 3. Mr. Alfree described the proposed layout and concept.  The purpose of bringing this up now is to introduce the idea and solicit initial reactions. One possible scenario might be to go forward on a trial basis, 2-3 years.  There would not be any permanent structures.  Uses can include a summer camp for kids, practice arena for police departments, etc.  Property Development has encouraged the group to speak to DelDOT, DNREC, City of New Castle, Baptist Church and Schoolside Apartments.  Then they could possibly come before Committee again with more concrete information.

Sample comments from various Trustees:  Consider impact on the natural habitat; the land in question has just been sitting there; paintball is used by companies for team-building exercises; there is a concern about weekend operation disrupting the quiet for apartment residents and church. Some Trustees were aware of the sport through their children and grandchildren’s participation.

Sampling of questions and answers:
· What is impact of paintball materials on wetlands/environment?  Mr. Wilson said that ingredients are completely biodegradable; they are now manufactured to meet standards of environmental organizations.

· Is sport too expensive for average kid?  Mr. Wilson commented it can be expensive but is used by various demographics, e.g. bachelor parties, work groups. 

· Are there any paintball locations around here?  One outside of Elkton and one in St. Georges.

· Can we do a field trip or are there videos to watch?  There is a website, www.nppl.com.
· What is the noise impact of guns, and players shouting?  It can be noisy, guns sound like BB gun (compressed air).
Mr. Alfree stated that more information will be gathered and PDC will report back next month.
Checkered Flag Auto Sales

This tenant will have a new five-year lease option period beginning 2/1/09.  The lease requires us to notify him of the new rental rate nine months ahead of that date, which is May 1.  At this stage, the lease calls for an appraisal to determine market rent.  As we were under the mistaken impression that this was going to be a CPI-driven increase, time is of the essence.  Gary Parker of Advisory & Appraisal & Co. will be able to provide a figure, if not the full report, in time for the May 1 deadline. Mr. Alfree moved that once the new rental figure is obtained and reviewed by the President and Secretary, the appropriate notification be sent to the owner of Checkered Flag in order to meet the deadline.  Motion carried.
Senior Housing at Ferry Cut-off 
No update; development group has not gotten back to us yet. 
Centerpoint/Amazon
Mr. Taylor is still working with McConnell Development to move the process forward in reaching a mutually acceptable rent rate. 

Riverbend Emergency Road
Nick Ferrara is back from vacation and will be contacting Mr. Alfree.
Little League Lease
Mr. Taylor and Mr. Wilson reviewed the Little League’s input on changes they desired in the draft lease.  Mr. Taylor will finalize the document and a meeting will be scheduled to execute it.
OUTREACH COMMITTEE REPORT – Mr. Yacucci reporting.
Mr. Yacucci has been elected as new chair of the Outreach Committee.  He reported that he has been invited to attend opening day of the Little League April 12 and throw out one of the first balls.  He also reported that the Committee had met with Mrs. Hassert, chair of the Scholarship Committee.  Some of the actual practices and policies of the scholarship review process did not match what was currently in the written materials. There was some lack of clarity about issues like residency requirements, financial need, and whether a Trustee can/should serve on the scholarship committee. Materials have now been updated, and Mr. Wilson said there may be some By-Law changes proposed to reflect updating of the guidelines. The present committee members have served for a long time and there is a need to bring in newer members to provide continuity into the future.  Ms. Ross has agreed to participate on the committee.

Mr. Yacucci then asked Mr. Wilson to address the situation about the Trust-owned parcel adjacent to the restored Buttonwood School.  Mr. Wilson recommended that we give the parcel to the Buttonwood group for use as an athletic field, with appropriate deed restrictions and a provision that it revert to Trust ownership if the nonprofit use no longer exists.  Mr. Viola mentioned that there was a possibility that MSC wished to put a well on the parcel and that consideration of that should be noted.  Mr. Gambacorta asked whether leasing or giving the property would be preferable.  Mr. Taylor stated that deeding it over, with the proper restrictions, would be better from a liability standpoint.  There is litigation currently ongoing over this property, and the proposed gift could be a means to resolve it.  Mr. Wilson said he believed that the Buttonwood Association’s goal was to use the parcel as an athletic field as it was when the school was in active use, and that helping them to achieve that would be congruent with the Trust’s historic preservation goals.  Mr. Wilson then agreed to table the motion until more background information could be provided to the Board.
PROPERTY MAINTENANCE COMMITTEE REPORT – Mr. DeAscanis reporting.

No update.  Ms. MacDonough mentioned that a call had come in complaining about overgrowth along School Lane at the northern edge of the Penn Farm property, and that Mr. Thatcher would investigate.  Mr. Thatcher has started clearing brush at Penn Farm; also the large potholes in the driveway have been filled with crusher run.
FINANCE COMMITTEE REPORT – Mr. Gambacorta reporting.
Mr. Gambacorta recommended that Mr. Alfree be named to the Finance Committee to replace Mr. Gebhart.  

Mr. Peden appointed Mr. Alfree.  The tri-fold brochure summarizing the Fiscal 2007 financial statements has been published and mailed out with Municipal Services bills.  A full-length report will also be available.  Mr. Thatcher got bids for the new tractor and Hoober was low bidder, and purchase has been approved.

ELECTION COMMITTEE – Mr. Quillen reporting.
Mr. Quillen reported that he “had a nice trip to Florida … came back, and Joe Quigley had died, and Gebhart’s is not Gebhart’s any more, and C.H. disappeared.”  This was followed by a big laugh from the group.  He said that the Election Committee recommended that the vacancy for Mr. Gebhart’s seat not be declared until September.  Mr. Viola stated that the delay would help the current situation where the ends of several terms are clustered very closely together. Mr. Quillen recommended that Mr. Wilson take Mr. Gebhart’s seat on the Election Committee, and President Peden concurred.  The Committee will attempt to meet sometime the week of April 21st.

LIBRARY COMMITTEE – Mr. Viola reporting.

Mr. Viola referenced a recent News Journal article entitled “State’s Libraries Squeezed for Space.”   He said that although four years ago New Castle Library was not even on the State list of priorities, this year the proposed State Bond Bill includes $2.5 million for NCPL, the second largest allocation in the library budget.  Through the thorough planning and preparation of the Library Board, in the last two years New Castle moved up in the ranks from #8 to #2. There have been several milestones achieved in the effort to renovate and expand the Library:
· The adjacent property at 424 Delaware Street was acquired with $331,000 assistance from TNCC

· $500,000 was obtained from the State two years ago, even though not in the budget
· Buck Simpers & Assoc. was retained to do the design work;  plans should be complete and ground broken by end of September  
· Mayor and Council stepped up and pledged $100,000 per year for three years
· Local fundraising campaign has been launched with goal of $200,000-300,000 from individuals and local businesses;  have raised about $140,000 so far  
· Friends of the Library have contributed Kitchen Tour proceeds of $20,000 to the campaign so far and hope to continue raising $10,000 per year
· Have applied for and received two grants totaling $45,000 and have four more major grant applications in the pipeline
Mr. Viola then moved that the Trust pledge an additional $669,000 to the NCPL Capital Campaign, bringing total Trust contribution to $1 million. Funds would go to renovation and to construction of additional space and will come from restricted funds in Trust investment portfolio

On discussion, Mr. Gambacorta asked what the timetable was.  Mr. Viola said there is some flexibility on that score and that he purposely left it out of the motion.  He said that the importance of the motion at this time was the symbolism of the major commitment, and how that would be very significant to other potential large donors. We can structure the details of our pledge if desired.  The total project is estimated at about $6 million, although the current slow economic climate may be favorable in terms of garnering lower bids. Mr. Appleby said that it would be 2009 before our funds would be needed.  Mr. Castagno pointed out that the Library is an asset of the Trust, so the investment only enhances our own asset.  Mr. Peden then restated the motion and it carried unanimously.
OPEN-SPACE COMMITTEE – Ms. Fiske reporting.
Mr. Wilson presented a letter supporting rezoning the open land around the ferry wharf at Chestnut Street.  The present zoning is Historic Residential (HR).  He said the comprehensive plan and the surrounding zoning argue for rezoning, and that zoning indicates a landowner’s future intention for use of a property. He moved that the City be asked to rezone the property in question (parcels 20 and 21) from HR to Open Space & Recreation, and Ms. Fiske seconded. On discussion, Mr. Viola raised the issue of whether such an action might devalue the property.  Mr. Peden suggested putting the issue in Property Development Committee to evaluate implications of this change.  Mr. Wilson said that preserving and offering the land for recreation would be a benefit to the community and not necessarily devalue it.  Mr. Quillen stated that the Trustees have no intention of developing that land, so that the question is actually moot. He said that this has become a public relations issue.  He said that he did not wish to see the parcels become developed parkland per se, which may have unintended adverse effects like attracting many non-City residents. Mr. Wilson said that we would still have control over our land. He said eventually a continuous walkway could be built along the riverside connecting the northern neighborhoods with the downtown area.  He said that his view was that leaving the zoning as HR was not protecting the property.  He also said that if there was a real need down the road to rezone back to residential, that could be requested from the City, although it would be difficult as the Comprehensive Plan shows that area as Open Space.  Mr. Viola said he had a problem with the community attributing negative or inappropriate intent to the fact that we have not been actively advocating for the rezoning.  Mr. Peden recommended that the issue be assigned to Property Development to research the implications of the rezoning.  
Mr. Gambacorta made a motion to table Mr. Wilson’s motion and Mr. Appleby seconded.  Mr. Wilson asked for a headcount vote; the results were:  YES – Peden, Gambacorta, Yacucci, Alfree, Viola, Quillen, Appleby;  NO – Fiske, Wilson, Castagno, Ross.  Motion to table carried 7-4. 
BY-LAW COMMITTEE – Mr. Wilson reporting. 

No update except for scholarship program review as already discussed.
BATTERY PARK COMMITTEE – No report.
GOOD WILL FIRE HOUSE COMMITTEE – Mr. Wilson reporting.

Property Maintenance and Good Will Committees will be exploring whether Trustees are responsible for Fire House building addition and if so how to proceed.
OTHER COMMITTEES - No report.
COMMUNICATIONS
· Mr. Alfree passed around a school project of one of our scholarship recipients, Jenna Passmore, who is studying graphic arts.
· Pencader athletes using Battery Park tennis courts offered to do volunteer work in exchange, and   thus will be helping with Sailing Club beach clean-up on April 9.
· Lena F. Deemer sent letter concerning roadway access to The Hermitage
Mr. Alfree then moved that the Board adjourn and convene in Executive Session to discuss a matter of real estate and litigation.  Motion approved.

Upon reconvening, there being no further business, the regular meeting was adjourned at 9:30 p.m.
Respectfully Submitted,
Kathleen MacDonough
Executive Secretary
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